17TH SESSION OF THE EXPERT MECHANISM FOR THE RIGHTS OF INDIGENOUS PEOPLES   - Tuesday 9 Jul 2024 10 am – 13:00 pm  Item 6: Country Engagement

Ms Kim Hamilton (Ngati Kahungunu, Nga Rauru, Ngati Raukawa), on behalf of Pou Tikanga, National iwi Chairs Forum – Aotearoa/New Zealand 

Tena koutou katoa e nga rangatira,  the Chair, honourable members of the EMRIP, and all the indigenous leaders here today.  On behalf of the National Iwi Chairs Forum, we thank you for the opportunity to provide an intervention on the Australian Country engagement mission report.  

In relation to the issues raised in this report of forced assimilation, discrimination and the removal of children, the New Zealand coalition government has introduced legislation to remove section 7AA of the Oranga Tamariki Act. Section 7AA sets goals for tamariki Māori, provides for relationships with Iwi and Māori organisations, maintenance of connection with family and reporting on outcomes for tamariki. Our people lodged urgent claims with our Treaty Tribunal concerning removing section 7AA.  Shortly before the legislation was introduced, The Tribunal reported the ‘rushed and arbitrary’ repeal was in breach of our Treaty and likely to cause harm to vulnerable children.  The reality is that many of our children who are in state care go on to become involved in the justice system due to the significant trauma enacted by the state, which is evidently, from this report and our own experience, the worst possible caregiver.

The New Zealand government has abolished legal aid funding for cultural reports for Judges to consider in sentencing processes. They have introduced legislation to ban gang patches in public places and will reintroduce the ‘three-strikes’ sentencing policy, targeting repeat offenders with a mandatory maximum sentence on their third ‘strike’.  Over-incarceration is the price of state care and denial of our rights as indigenous peoples.

We note the EMRIP recommendation for the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Child Placement Principle, recognising that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are best placed to make the best decisions concerning their children’s connection to family, culture and land.  

All Indigenous peoples should be fully engaged in all and any child protection decision-making relating to our children and families. 

We note the prevalence of systemic racism against Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples, manifesting in discrimination and structural racism enacted by government agencies.

Per the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination's recommendation in 2017, we have been collaborating for two years to develop a national action plan against racism. The working group included a dedicated tangata whenua caucus; however, our government has changed the focus of the plan, denying the scope to include colonial and institutional racism. Due to this and the broader racist agenda enacted by our government, we have withdrawn from work on the plan and are considering establishing our own mechanism to monitor racism.  

There is an ongoing need for constitutional protection and safeguards to prevent the regression of our rights by state actors. We ask that EMRIP call upon all states to make a genuine commitment to enshrine UNDRIP in their constitutions and legislation to better protect our children and families.  
Tena tatou katoa.

